MID WEST DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES
Autumn Meeting 
Monday 23rd October 2023
at 1.30pm
Aberarder Lodge, Ardverikie
1 Chairman’s Welcome
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting, especially Ben McKeown of Nature Scot and Piers & Silvia Le Marchant who were all attending a MWDMG meeting for the first time.
Present: Roddie Feilden (Chair- Ardverikie), Phil Lloyd & Mike Kenny (Ardverikie), Jonny Stevenson (Dunan), Piers & Silvia Le Marchant, George Eveleigh (all Cruach), Sophie Gault (Ben Alder), Richard MacGregor (Camusericht), Paula Ross, Rory Putman & Jamie Hendry (all Jahama Estates), John Jackson (FLS), Donald Rowantree & Allan Macleod (Corrour), Victor Clements (Secretary), Ben McKeown (Nature Scot).
2 Apologies 
Jamie Easthaugh & Ross Dakers (Ben Alder), Hamish McCorquodale (Dunan), Dougie Langlands (Ardverikie), Cameron Loudon (Jahama Estates).

3 Minutes of June meeting
The minutes of the meeting were taken as read.

4 Matters Arising
There had been a significant number of deer on lower ground in early summer between Cat Lodge and Dalwhinnie, causing some problems. It is likely that these animals will be removed over the course of the season, either by farms involved, or by DMG members. No up to date information/ feedback on situation. 

5 Finances
There was £5966.30 in bank account, with one payment yet to be confirmed as being paid. The ADMG invoice had yet to be received, and there would be one admin payment of £900 and £120 website fee to be covered before end of March. Forecast to have £3600 in account at that point. The DMG was starting to build a modest buffer in account, which should be achieved by spring 2025. At that point, DMG subscriptions would reduce to a lower level.
6 Stag Season review 2023
Overall, it seemed to be a good season, with good numbers and deer in good condition, mixed weather, but with a bit of a lull in rutting activity mid- season before taking off again.
Dunan had 9 animals, mostly culled in last two weeks. There had been a lull in activity followed by a second wave. Like most other DMG members, Dunan would be observing the traditional stag season.

Ardverikie had 69 hill animals within the DMG. It was a good rut and season, albeit a bit quiet at times.

Cruach had 13 animals, with more young stags on ground than for some time, and most deer culled during last two weeks.

Ben Alder had 9 animals on hill and 3 in the woods. It had been very quiet with guests, but had a busy last two weeks.

Camusericht had 12 animals. It was a good rut, with first roar on 21st September. A better season than 2022.
Killiechonate had 55 stags. It had been slow to start with, but then came good. Mamore had 50 stags.

FLS had 50 animals to date, and would be continuing as per previous years.

Corrour had 90 animals to date, with just over half of these being a management cull. This would continue through season as previous years. A further 27 animals had been taken in Corrour Forest. The weather was mixed, with average weights down a bit on average. This was the same on other properties as well, with weights generally down a little.
7 Member Changes Update
Corrour were looking to re- align their forestry fence on the boundary with Ardverikie, and would be in contact with them about that. They were also now on Phase 2 of their 750 ha peatland restoration scheme, and would circulate a map to DMG members showing location/ extent of 3 X phases.

Ardverikie may be the landlords of a very large pumped storage hydro scheme on their property. The potential scheme is under development at the moment, and it is not clear whether it will in fact come forwards. A Planning application will be submitted this winter, and that process will take at least two years. It would be a very significant scheme, obviously changing part of the landscape within the estate, and being significant for deer management, both in terms of displacement of animals, and disturbance during construction. A deer plan would be part of the planning process, and will be an important consideration to get right both for the estate, and for neighbours.
Jahama Estates were scoping out potential woodland creation and peatland restoration schemes at the moment, with the former being of most relevance within the MW DMG area. It will take some time for the details to become apparent and a plan to be drawn up, but the intention is to get ahead of the curve and reduce deer population in advance, and arrangements can be fine tuned when ideas are better developed.
8 Blanket Bog Monitoring
Over the summer, all properties had been monitoring blanket bog habitats, and collated DMG maps had been produced to show the results. There was very little blanket bog in the west of the DMG area, and on the northern beats of Corrour. Ben Alder & Camusericht had been surveyed by external contractor, but results had not yet been received. This information will be added in to maps in due course.
Overall, most browsing data showed low impacts. There where some more moderate trampling impacts around Corrour/ Dunan/ Cruach, and higher impacts on the JMT Ben Nevis property, so we need to keep an eye on what was happening in those areas. The JMT culls have been high in recent years, implying significant numbers using that area, but numbers are being reduced on adjacent ground. There had previously been a big reduction cull on Corrour, and it may be that deer are just taking some time to re-adjust their distribution. The HIA suggests that it is worth keeping an eye on that area.
Other monitoring
It is intended to monitor dwarf shrub heath plots in 2024, which needs to be done in a March- Early May window. Numbers of plots have been allocated to each property. The aim is to discuss findings at June 2024 DMG meeting.
DSH monitoring is likely to provide more numbers- sensitive information than blanket bog, and would be proportionately more useful towards the west of the DMG.

There was some discussion about native woodland monitoring, which is particularly relevant to the west of the DMG area. The DMG may organize a training workshop in May 2024 to look at methodologies, and devise a plan. There has been WHIA Best Practice guidance in place since 2022, but a range of other methods where also available. Rory Putman would forward his working method for circulation, and was willing to present at any workshop. A decision about organizing a workshop will be made in early 2024.
9 Proposed Hind Culls 2023- 24
Draft hind culls had been discussed at June meeting, and targets confirmed at this meeting. In the east of the DMG, suggested hind culls should be more than required to contain current population, where the objective is to maintain a density of 8 deer per sq km overall. Stag culls were below target, but the hinds are more important.

In the west, Jahama Estates would be maintaining their higher cull from 2022-23, with JMT suggesting a higher hind cull, and FLS would maintain effort as required. The total should therefore be reducing the population to below 6 per sq km, as per deer plan objective.
VC to ascertain interim season cull at start of January to check progress, and allow members to finish out their season with this knowledge.
10 Health & Safety/Wellbeing

No issues arising.

11 External Communications
Nature Scot Report
Ben McKeown was the new wildlife management officer covering the MWDMG area, and welcomed to the meeting.
There is now no longer a male close season, and changes to bullet weights and provision for using thermal sights would be introduced from 3rd November. Additional legislative change is likely to be forthcoming this winter, including possible changes to hind seasons.

An awareness event for thermal imaging would be taking place locally during the week. This was now over subscribed and additional events may be required in future. The ADMG report referred to below provides more detail on changes taking place at the moment.

A helicopter count had taken place in 2021, and unlikely that another would take place within five year period from that date. At the moment, we had a fairly good handle on what deer numbers probably were towards the east of the DMG, albeit not on their current distribution. There is a reduction cull taking place in the west, and not much value to be gained in counting until that has progressed a bit further. Accurate cull collation, recruitment counts and population modelling along with habitat monitoring should give us some assurance about current and projected numbers, but a helicopter check some time after the five year period would allow the DMG to check position at that point.

ADMG Report

The 2023 autumn report is included with these minutes. There was a lot going on at the moment on the legislative front. The proposal to reduce deer populations in “priority woodland areas” to 2 per sq km could have significant implications within many areas, including the Mid West area, but there was as yet no detail on this. Members are advised to read the autumn report, and acquaint themselves with the range of issues being discussed at the moment. There is likely to be a Natural Environment bill coming forward this winter.
12 AOCB
There was an extensive discussion about the rollout of communications masts under the Shared Rural Network initiative, with several properties having a number of potential sites listed, many of which appeared to be highly unsuitable and/ or for little benefit. It was an issue coming up at several DMG meetings. Those taking forward these sites were open to some degree of negotiation re location, but overall, it seemed like getting the target coverage was more important than something useful that worked in reality.
Richard MacGregor has copies of Linda Mellor’s book, For the Love of Country Sports, which contained stories from several properties within the MW DMG area.
The meeting thanked Ardverikie for hosting the meeting, and supplying lunch.

13 Date of next meeting

The next meeting would be held at the Moy office at Corrour, on Monday 3rd June, 1.30 pm for 2 pm start.

